
August 17, 2015 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, August 17, 2015, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. David 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme.  Also present was 
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Lynn Commero, Lancaster Newspapers 
Steve Gergely, Harbor Engineering, representing Denlinger 
Butch Harry, Ronks, PA, representing himself 
Travis Anderson, Lancaster, PA, representing Lancaster Public Library 
Rob Gabriel, RGA, representing Sauder 
Gary Varner, representing Sauder 
Sue Lackmann, LGH, representing Young Lungs at Play 
Bob Allgood, East Lampeter, representing himself 
Jo Allgood, East Lampeter, representing herself 
Daniel Stoltzfus, East Lampeter 
Jeffrey Cutler, East Lampeter Township Tax Collector 
Stephanie Smith Armpriester, Strasburg, representing Lancaster Farmland Trust 
Joshua Schwartz, Lancaster, PA, representing Lancaster Public Library 
Dave Goragandhi, Lancaster, PA, representing himself 
Bhudehdra Patel, 2641 Lincoln Highway, Ronks, PA, representing himself 
Yogesh Patel, representing himself 
Ravi Thakkan, 2628 Lincoln Highway East, representing himself 
Nitin Patel, 15 Eastbrook Road, representing himself 
 
August 17, 2015 Executive Session 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Board held an executive session to discuss a personnel issue. 
 
Minutes of the August 3, 2015 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
August 3, 2015 regular meeting as prepared. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to approve the minutes as presented.  Mr. Buckwalter 
seconded the motion and it was passed by a vote of four in favor and one abstaining (Mr. Eberly 
was absent at the August 3, 2015 meeting).   
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $478,587.21 
were presented for payment. Mr. Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in that 
amount was a payment in the amount of $4,598.85 to Conestoga Valley School District for 



2015-2016 Real Estate Tax for the 2557 Old Philadelphia Pike property (the Township plans to 
use this property as a public use and has asked for exoneration of the tax requirement), a 
payment in the amount of $4,000.00 to Lancaster SPCA for the 2015 contract second installment 
payment, and a payment in the amount of $38,915.38 to John Deere for the annual installment 
payment for the Grader.  Chairman Blowers also noted that budgeted transfers were made to the 
Fire Apparatus Replacement fund in the amount of $243,000 and to the Capital Reserve Fund in 
the amount of $100,000. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $478,587.21.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Old Business: 
 

a. Discussion re: Ordinance to Adopt International Property Maintenance Code (IPMC) 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Board has had continued discussions on adopting a property 
maintenance code for the Township since last fall.  He stated that the Board did not adopt that 
ordinance and asked staff to prepare an alternative ordinance.  He stated that the Board had a 
brief discussion at their August 3, 2015 meeting regarding adopting a property maintenance code 
that would utilize the IPMC to enforce the code.  He opened the discussion of the draft to the 
Board. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked what the differences are between the previous draft ordinance and the 
current draft ordinance.  Mr. Blowers replied that the previous ordinance was complaint basis 
and applied the IPMC as a standard to all properties in the Township. He stated that the new 
draft ordinance would remove the application of the IPMC to those properties that are owner 
occupied residential properties and excludes properties that are for institutional use such as 
schools, churches, hospitals, and government buildings. 
 
Mr. Meyer asked if the new ordinance would also be on a complaint basis. Mr. Blowers 
confirmed that it would be on complaint basis only.  He stated that the public would be allowed 
to make complaints through the Township website or at the Township office.   Mr. Eberly 
expressed concern about the amount of volume of regulations being added. He also expressed 
interest in seeing the complaints that the Township has been collecting.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that staff has been collecting complaints but the information was not complete for tonight’s 
meeting.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked if it would be a criminal charge and how and who would enforce the code.  
Mr. Hutchison stated that it could be a criminal matter or a civil matter.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that the Township would hire a 3rd party agency that is trained and certified in the IPMC to 
inspect properties and inform the Township what is in violation and the Township would follow 
up with the appropriate enforcement action. 
 
Mr. Hutchison expressed concern that the current draft ordinance will replace the existing 
nuisance ordinance.  He stated that the Board may want to still have a nuisance ordinance 
applied to owner occupied residential structures.  He stated that with the Solicitor’s help the 
Board may want to maintain a nuisance ordinance and replace everything else with the IPMC if 
the Board choses to adopt the ordinance.  Mr. Blowers stated that the Board must maintain a way 



to deal with nuisance issues for residential properties.  He stated that the Board is responding to 
the community’s needs. 
 
Mr. Meyer asked about the appeal process stating that he did not see it in the draft ordinance.  
Mr. Hutchison stated that it is part of the IPMC and if the Board adopts they would need to 
establish an appeals board. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked how other municipalities are handling the inspections.  Mr. Blowers stated 
that some have hired staff to do inspections while others use a 3rd party inspection agency.  He 
asked Mr. Hutchison his opinion.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he recommends a 3rd party 
inspection agency that is certified in the IPMC code. 
 
Mr. Blowers opened the discussion to the public.  Mr. Butch Harry of 2893 Lincoln Highway 
East asked how the ordinance would apply to properties that are “abandoned” or not owner 
occupied.  Mr. Demme stated that he thinks owner occupied means the primary residence of the 
owner if the owner is living elsewhere it would not be considered owner occupied.  Mr. Harry 
presented the Board with pictures of a neighbor’s property that has high grass/weeds and junk all 
over the property.  Mr. Meyer asked if this issue would be handled under the nuisance ordinance.   
Mr. Hutchison stated that it is covered under the nuisance ordinance and staff is aware of the 
issues and has been sending enforcement notices.  Mr. Harry is in full support of an ordinance 
with the IPMC.  Mr. Buckwalter asked how the prosecution would be different for this type of 
property if they adopt the new ordinance.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township would be able 
to go through the criminal system instead of the civil system.  He stated that life and safety issues 
could be handled quickly.  Mr. Blowers asked how the Township would handle properties that 
have 2 separate structures on the property where one is owner occupied and one is not.   
Mr. Hutchison replied the other structure would be covered under the ordinance.  Mr. Blowers 
closed the discussion. 
 

b. Discussion re: Resolution on Policy toward Liquor License Transfer Applications 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Board was looking for a potential resolution on a policy toward 
Liquor License Transfer Applications after a ruling last year from a local business.  He stated 
that under PA Law the local municipality hears the request and rules on accepting or declining 
the transfer.  He stated the Board discussed needing a more systematic, objective and transparent 
way to make decisions regarding liquor license transfers.  Mr. Demme researched data and found 
that maintaining an average of the surrounding areas is the safest way to apply liquor licenses.  
He stated that this data was taking into account municipalities that are similar to East Lampeter 
Township such as East Hempfield, Manheim Township, and Lancaster City.  He suggests 
maintaining a variable of +/- 20 percent.  He stated that the resolution would allow more 
communication with potential businesses that move into the area by providing them a guideline 
on how decisions are made.  The Board discussed the ratios of licenses allowed in the county and 
in local municipalities.  Mr. Meyer stated that the Township has no say in the licensing of the 
hotels, beer distributors, and wine and spirit shops.  He stated that he likes the concept but would 
like it applied to restaurant licenses.  The Board discussed the issues related to businesses with 
liquor licenses and keeping the ratio balanced.  The Board discussed the comparable 
municipalities and whether to combine municipalities to increase the ratio.  Mr. Hutchison 
mentioned that the Township has another type of provider such as manufacturers like wine by 
the glass and microbrewery and the Township has no control over the issuing of licenses.  He 
doesn’t know if these types of businesses were included in the data.  Mr. Meyer stated that he 



feels it more appropriate to look at what the Township can control (restaurants) than what the 
Township cannot control (hotels) in the numbers and suggests using East Hempfield, Manheim 
Township and combining Lancaster Township and Lancaster City for the ratios.  Mr. Buckwalter 
agreed with Mr. Meyer’s idea except including the hotel licenses.  Mr. Demme stated that is 
should include those that have on-site consumption.  Mr. Blowers asked the Board if they would 
like staff to make some changes to Mr. Demme’s proposed resolution.  Mr. Demme stated that 
he would meet with staff to make changes to the draft. 
 
Mr. Blowers opened the discussion to the public.  Mr. Jeffrey Cutler commented that the Board 
should consider what percentage of the alcohol is relative to the business as opposed to total 
sales in making their decision.   
 
New Business 
 

a. Resolution re: PADEP Sewer Planning Module – Denlinger:  244 Lynwood Road 
 

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Steve Gergely was 
present.   
 
Mr. Gergely from Harbor Engineering is representing Mr. Denlinger at 244 Lynwood Road.  He 
stated that Mr. Denlinger is requesting to convert an existing barn from its present use into a 
residence.  He stated that there is no increase in impervious surface and no site improvements 
other than the renovations to the existing structure.  He stated that the applicant is asking to 
waive the Land Development process for this proposed dwelling. He stated that it was 
recommended by the Planning Commission.  Mr. Hutchison asked if the plan was going to be 
recorded.  Mr. Gergely stated that they were not planning too.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the 
Township Ordinance limits the number of new uses on an Ag. Property in the Rural Zone.  He 
stated that if the Board approves the new dwelling it would be one of the uses. He expressed 
concern that by not recording the plan it would not show the additional use.  Mr. Hutchison 
stated that the Township would need to have something on record. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the Resolution for PADEP Sewer Planning Module for 
Denlinger: 244 Lynwood Road.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #2015-13 
 

b. Request for Waiver of Land Development Planning – Denlinger: 244 Lynwood Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Steve Gergely was 
present. 
 
Mr. Gergely from Harbor Engineering is representing Mr. Denlinger at 244 Lynwood Road.  He 
stated that Mr. Denlinger is asking for a waiver of land development planning. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the waiver of land development planning for 
Denlinger: 244 Lynwood Road conditioned upon that an agreement is prepared and signed to 
identify the additional use of the property.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 



 
 

c. Sauder Egg Stormwater Management Plan- 1824 William Penn Way 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Robert Gabriel was 
present. 
 
Mr. Robert Gabriel from Robert Gabriel and Associates introduced Mr. Gary Varner from 
Sauder Egg.  He stated that the applicant is proposing to add 2 exterior concrete pads to the 
existing building. He stated the larger one (24 x 35) would be to set equipment on permanently 
and the smaller one (14 x 20) would be used to get equipment inside the building.  He stated the 
total impervious surface is 1120 square feet and requires a full stormwater management plan 
which the applicant has completed.  He stated that the applicant is proposing a rain garden.  He 
stated that they have addressed the comments from the Township Engineer.  He mentioned 
comment #7 concerning requirement to have underdrain for water features and stated that the 
Township Ordinance 307.A.1 provides for a small basin less than 2 feet does not need a 
dewatering facility.  He stated that they would match the surroundings with appropriate 
materials. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Stormwater Management Plan for Sauder Egg: 1824 
William Penn Way subject to the engineer’s comments.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 
Other Business:  
 

a. Presentation re: Lancaster Public Library & 2016 Funding Request 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Travis Anderson was 
present. 
 
Mr. Anderson a trustee from the Lancaster Public Library introduced Mr. Josh Schwartz a trustee 
from the Lancaster Public Library.  Mr. Anderson reviewed the history of the library, the 
branches and number of card holders in the County.  He stated that the Township has 4,467 card 
holders.  He reviewed some of the unique services offered by the Library including computer 
sessions, the Autism resource center, and the Duke Street business center that helps business 
owners. He stated that the library relies on Government funding to stay afloat.  He expressed 
concern that East Lampeter Township’s contribution for the year is down by 15%.   
 
Mr. Demme discussed the allocation of funds to the libraries.  He stated he is willing to work 
with Mr. Anderson on the funding allocations.  He stated that the Township decided to allocate 
funds to the three branches that were used most by Township residents.  Mr. Anderson stated that 
he would like to be part of the process in determining the allocations to the library by providing 
data.   
 

b. Presentation re: Project to Assess Ag BMP’s and Township Modeling – Ms. Stephanie 
Smith, Lancaster Farmland Trust 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Ms. Stephanie Smith 
Armpriester was present. 



 
Ms. Smith Armpriester from Lancaster Farmland Trust made a presentation to the Board about 
the project with East Lampeter Township to assess the farms in the Township.  She stated that 
this will help the Township improve water quality, meet TMDLs and achieve MS4 permit 
requirements.  She stated that the data will be distributed to land studies to protect the privacy of 
land owners.  She stated that the hope is to help the municipality situate themselves to develop a 
Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan and a list of projects for BMP implementation.   
 
Mr. Blowers asked about Pequea Creek.  Ms. Smith Armpriester stated that they would not be 
modeling that watershed because the costs of the assessments and two modeling’s exceeded the 
grant received from National Fish & Wildlife.  She stated that in the future if the Township is 
interested in seeking more grant funding to do match and modeling of the Pequea Creek that the 
Lancaster Farmland Trust would be interested in participating.  She stated other Townships 
would also be interested seeing the data collectively on a regional basis.  She stated that the data 
will be available to the Township. 
 
Mr. Eberly asked if the DEP data is inaccurate will they accept the new data.  Ms. Smith 
Armpriester stated that the MapShed Modeling Software is an accepted method through DEP but 
just using that data and driving it to the bay model is not accepted right now.   
 

c. Presentation re: Young Lungs at Play Initiative – Ms. Susan Lackmann, LGH 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Ms. Sue Lackmann was 
present. 
 
Ms. Lackmann from Lancaster General Hospital stated that Young Lungs at Play is a tobacco 
free park initiative that is funded by the Department of Health.  She stated that the goals are to 
decrease exposure to second hand smoke, decrease litter from cigarette butts and decrease the 
normalization of using tobacco.  She stated that there are 27 municipalities that have adopted 
resolutions in Lancaster County.  She stated that the Township can have as many signs as needed 
and they are provided free. 
 
Mr. Blowers stated that the Township had the resolution presented to the Park Board and they 
recommended adoption of the resolution.  He asked Mr. Hutchison to put the resolution into 
Township format for consideration at the September 14, 2015 meeting.  Mr. Demme asked how 
does the Township enforce it and how does the Township enforce the other rules of the parks.  
Ms. Lackmann stated that it’s more a reminder not to smoke where children are playing.  
Mr. Demme asked if there are appropriate receptacles for smoking debris at the parks.  
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township did have appropriate receptacles before but he’s not sure 
if there are still there. Mr. Buckwalter expressed concern banning smoking in outdoor spaces.  
Ms. Lackmann stated that even in outdoor spaces people are exposed to second hand smoke. 
Mr. Hutchison asked if the organization is doing anything with e-cigarettes.  Ms. Lackmann 
stated that they are educating people and encouraging organizations to include them in their 
tobacco policies.  Mr. Hutchison asked if it was included in the resolution.  Ms. Lackmann stated 
that it does not specifically address e-cigarettes but it can be customized to say no nicotine 
delivery devices.   
 
 
 



d. Ordinance Amending Police Pension Ordinance: Killed In Service Benefit Removal 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that shortly after 9/11 the state enacted legislation that required 
municipalities with police pension plans to include a killed in service benefit in the plan.  He 
stated that the Township added the benefit to the plan.  He stated that after several years the state 
decided that they will provide the benefit so municipalities could remove it from their pension 
plans.  He stated that the problem was once it was in the pension plan the municipalities had to 
bargain it out.  He stated that it was removed from the last arbitration process and the Township 
is now taking the final step by amending the ordinance that provided the benefit.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Ordinance Amending the Police Pension Ordinance 
Killed in Service Benefit Removal.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 

Ordinance #313 
 

e. Reappointments to Sewer Authority – Mr. Rick Robinson and Mr. Todd Stumpf: 5 year 
terms ending 9/7/20 

 
Mr. Blowers stated that the Township has two Sewer Authority Members that have terms 
expiring 9/7/15 that have asked to be reappointed to the Sewer Authority for another 5 year term.   
Mr. Hutchison stated that they have both expressed interest to be reappointed. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the reappointments of Mr. Rick Robinson and Mr. Todd 
Stumpf to the East Lampeter Township Sewer Authority for a term of 5 years ending 9/7/20.  
Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

f. Discussion re: Ordinance to Address Excessive Shoplifting Calls for Police Service 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Township has had several commercial establishments that have 
had numerous shoplifting incidents in which the Township Police Department are dispatched.  
Mr. Hutchison stated that it is over 200 calls annually.  Mr. Blowers stated that Mr. Demme did 
some research on a municipality that adopted an ordinance to address excessive shoplifting calls 
for police services.  Mr. Demme stated he found a draft ordinance that may help East Lampeter 
Township deal with the excessive calls.  He stated that he would like to invite Chief Bowman to 
meet with the Board to give a report on excessive shoplifting calls and give his recommendations 
for an ordinance.  Mr. Buckwalter asked if when the police respond to the calls are no charges 
brought against the shoplifter. Mr. Hutchison stated that it can be that or the witnesses do not 
show up during prosecution.  Mr. Hutchison & Mr. Blowers stated that it expends a lot of 
resources and time.  The Board agreed to have Chief Bowman attend a meeting to discuss the 
issue.  Mr. Eberly mentioned he would like to see an increase in the fee for the calls. 
 
Public Comment: 
 
Robert Allgood, 2200 Old Philadelphia Pike, stated he received an enforcement letter regarding a 
roadside stand that they had put up to sell excess produce.  He stated he removed the stand but 
asked if he is entitled to see who complained about it.  Mr. Hutchison stated that staff pursues the 
issues and follows up with enforcement notices.  He stated that the issues do not necessarily 
come from someone complaining, that staff sees issues while driving throughout the Township 
and will follow up with enforcement notices for any violations.  Mr. Allgood stated that there are 



roadside stands throughout the Township and he feels as if he is being singled out.  Mr. Blowers 
stated that there is an Ordinance in the Township in regards to roadside stands.  Mrs. Josephine 
Allgood stated that her conversation with Mr. Sinopoli stated that it was a “safety issue”.   
Mr. Hutchison stated that letters have gone out to other property owners who have roadside 
stands and many of the roadside stands have gone through the approval process by going before 
the Zoning Hearing Board for approval.  Mr. Blowers stated that Mr. & Mrs. Allgood would 
need to come before the Zoning Hearing Board to ask for a special exception.   
 
Mr. Jeffrey Cutler, Tax Collector of East Lampeter Township, made a suggestion that maybe the 
School District could add a voluntary contribution amount to the library system to the Per Capita 
Tax. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to adjourn the meeting. 
The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to 
be held on Monday, September 14, 2015 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ralph Hutchison 








































